	Unconfirmed


MINUTES of the meeting of the CUSTOMER SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Tuesday 20 December 2005 at 10.30 am.

PRESENT:

Frank Warby – Chair

Sue Thomas – Vice Chair

Terry Clements, Harold Mangar, Tim Marks, Stefan Oliver, Kathy Pollard and Bryony Rudkin. 

Clare Aitchison and Ben Redsell were unable to attend.

Assistant Portfolio Holder Rebecca Hopfensperger attended for agenda item 5.

Derrick Haley and Sandy Martin attended for agenda item 9.

1. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

Harold Mangar, Bryony Rudkin and Sue Thomas, declared a personal interest in agenda item 5. Sue Thomas declared a personal interest in item 3. No other declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. Confirmation of the Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 October 2005 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chair.

3. Customer Service – Presentation by the Chief executive of the institute of customer service

The Chair welcomed David Parsons, Chief Executive of the Institute of Customer Service to the meeting. Mr Parsons confirmed that the Institute had been set up eight years ago as a professional body. Its objectives were to focus on customer service, provide an authoritative knowledge on customer service and to enhance the skills of its members. It was confirmed that the Institute is a membership organisation, although Suffolk County Council and Customer Service Direct were not organisational members.

Mr Parsons provided members of the Committee with an information pack about the Institute and a summary sheet [copy in the minute book] detailing the areas of Customer Service that he covered in his presentation.

In response to questions and comments the Committee was advised that some customers did not complain even where there was a problem because they felt that nothing would be done if they did so. The Committee was also advised that some companies welcomed complaints as they provided it with the opportunity to address certain areas and improve the level of service it provided to all customers. The Committee was advised that every organisation had customers and that training could be given in customer service techniques to all members of staff that were customer facing. In a number of organisations, this was not always the obvious employee. For example in local authorities this could include road sweepers, refuse collectors and street lighting staff who came into contact with the public on a day to day basis.

Two further comments were made; the first advised that the presentation was excellent, the second suggested that the County Council and CSD should consider joining the Institute of Customer Service.

The Chair thanked David Parsons on behalf of the Committee for his presentation which had provided the Committee with details of a number of areas of Customer Service that could be considered at future meetings.

Decision: The Committee received the presentation.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that there were a number of useful areas highlighted in the presentation that could be considered when discussing topics at future meetings.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: Sue Thomas declared a personal interest as she was a personal friend of the Chief Executive of the Institute of Customer Service.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. CSD’s Management of Complaints, Compliments and Comments

The Committee considered report CS05/7 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to support the improvements identified in the report to develop an integrated complaints system across Suffolk County Council (SCC) and Mid Suffolk District Council (MSDC).

The Committee was advised that Customer Service Direct (CSD) had been logging all complaints, compliments and comments on the gBiz system. This was a database specifically designed to log, acknowledge and monitor the progress of complaints to a conclusion. The Committee was also advised that both councils adopted different procedures for addressing and monitoring complaints for SCC and MSDC. This meant that CSD employees needed to identify the relevant council that was responsible for each complaint. 

In order to address the differences in the processes, arrangements had been made for CSD to work with a small group of officers from SCC. It was confirmed that training would be provided for all officers that received calls and that CSD were currently working with the Monitoring Officers for both councils in this respect.

In response to comments and questions, the Committee was advised that Councillors had not been excluded from discussions, and would be included in the training that was being planned for officers. Arrangements would also be made to talk to councillors to establish their requirements in this respect. It was agreed that confidentiality was an important issue and that each directorate would need to specify its own requirements so that information could not be seen by anyone accessing the system. It was confirmed that officers involved in the work so far were Eric Whitfield, Paul Emeny and members of the Policy team and that the members of the small group considering how complaints are presently handled included Peter Tempest, Heather Marsden and Liz Whitby.

The Committee was advised that the relevant directorates had provided the figures in the appendix to the report. The Standards Committee received an annual report on Comments, Compliments and Complaints and these figures had already been considered by that Committee. 

The Committee expressed its concern and frustration about the lack of detailed information relating to the figures in the appendix. There was little in the report that could be scrutinised about why the number of complaints had risen or fallen and there were no details about targets for the current or future years. The Committee was advised that Service Level Agreements were being put in place with CSD in order to monitor key performance indicators and that the Joint Working Party had agreed to monitor Business Critical Indicators on an exception basis.

A comment was also made that responses to questions and comments made on the website to the leader during the last administration were usually answered within 5 working days. A query was raised whether any complaints raised in this way had been included in the figures detailed in the appendix.

The Committee was invited to visit the Stowmarket Service centre or one of the smaller centres to see staff operations if it wished to do so. CSD also agreed to provide detailed information on any specific aspect that members identified in the future about complaints and to provide benchmarking details in order to compare results with other organisations.

Decision: The Committee agreed to support the improvements identified in the report that CSD develop an integrated complaints system across Suffolk County Council and Mid Suffolk district Council and to support councillor participation in the process.

Reason for decision: The Committee recognised that an integrated complaints system would allow CSD to respond more effectively to the concerns raised by customers and wished to be involved in the process.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

5. Provision of Councillor ICT

The Committee considered report CS05/8 [copy in the minute book] updating it on the provision of ICT for all Councillors. The Committee was also invited to consider updating the Terms of Reference for the ICT Reference Group by adding the following wording: ‘To provide a lead in ensuring that all Councillors are aware of their responsibilities with regard to security of the network and the data held.’

In response to questions the Committee was advised that Blackberry’s are provided to the Cabinet, the Shadow Executive, the Chair of Health Scrutiny Committee and the Chairman of the County Council. In addition, they are also provided for the Chief Executive, all Directors and some Assistant Directors. The cost of purchasing a Blackberry was £450 and the annual cost of licences and business support costs were £900 per annum. 

The Committee was advised that the IT Reference Group had asked Customer Service Direct to look at possible ways of reducing the costs of the whole IT package for Councillors. 

In response to comments and questions, the Committee was advised that the IT Reference Group meets on a quarterly basis and that the next meeting would be on 28 February 2006. The Councillors on the IT Reference Group are Rebecca Hopfensperger, Jane Hore and Kathy Pollard, and all Councillors should be encouraged to provide representatives with details of any IT issues that they would like to see addressed. The Committee agreed that it should receive regular reports on progress from the IT Reference Group.

Decision: The Committee accept the progress made by the ICT Reference Group and agreed to add the following item to the Terms of Reference:

‘To provide a lead in ensuring that all councillors are aware of their responsibilities with regard to security of the network and the data held.’

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that the IT Reference Group was best placed to consider the security of the network and the data held.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: Harold Mangar, Bryony Rudkin and Sue Thomas declared personal interests as they had received upgraded equipment but had not signed the service agreement form.

Dispensations: None reported.

6. Forward Work Programme

The Committee received the Cabinet Forward plan and its own forward work programme [copies in the minute book].

A comment was made that the Cabinet Forward did contain any specific items for consideration by the Committee, however, depending on the report to Cabinet on 10 January 2006 on Children’s Services in Suffolk, the Committee might wish to consider this item at a future meeting.

A question was raised, whether community buses were subsidised by the County Council and therefore this area would be included in the report on Bus Services – Customer Satisfaction to the next meeting. It was agreed that this point would be clarified and that Members of the Committee would be advised in advance of the next meeting. The Committee also requested that any available information obtained through exit interviews of employees leaving the Childcare Information Service should be included in the report on HR recruitment and retention of staff for the next meeting.

Decision: The Committee agreed the Forward Work Programme and its own forward work programme and that the Chair and Vice Chair would manage the business for future scrutiny committee meetings.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that these arrangements were appropriate for receiving information and managing the business for future meetings.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declaration of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

7. Urgent Business

There were no urgent items of business.

8.         Exclusion of Press and Public

The Committee agreed that, pursuant to Section 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the public should be excluded from the meeting for the business specified below on the grounds that if the public were present during this item there would have been disclosure to them of exempt information.

9. Scrutiny of Strategic Technological Partnership and Customer Service Direct – Progress report [exempt: paragraph 7 financial and Business Affairs]

The Chairman welcomed Derrick Haley, Chairman and Sandy Martin, Vice Chairman of the Joint Working Party to the meeting. The Committee was invited to consider a report that outlined the work of the Joint Working Party and to identify specific areas that it could address as part of its work programme.

The Committee was advised that the Joint Working Party had identified a problem relating to telephone charging rates, and that as a result, the  telephone number had been changed to an 0845 number. The Joint Working Party had identified a number of successes as a result of the transfer to services to CSD. These included the upper quartile performance of Revenues and Benefits and the facilities introduced which provided that all members of the public in Mid Suffolk District Council’s area were within 10 miles of access points. However, following a review of progress against the original business case the Joint Working Party had asked for a further report to be prepared for its meeting in March 2006.

In response to questions, the Committee was advised that the original business case had been based on estimates at that time and reality had an impact on all parties to the agreement. It was expected that negotiations would resolve any current issues in this area and that this would ensure that the transfer of services to CSD would not add any additional cost to the taxpayer.

The Committee was advised that Service Level Agreements had been drafted and were currently being agreed and that the Joint Working Party had identified a number of Business Critical Indicators that would be reported on an exception basis.

In response to a further question, the Committee was advised that the Statement of Accounts Sub-Committee had been advised of a problem identified by the auditors during the completion of the financial statements for the year. This had had an affect on the CPA rating of the Council. There were two reasons for this; the first being that the auditors required all accounting working papers to be made available on the first day that they started their audit, the second being an issue relating mainly to the valuation of capital assets following the amalgamation of two fixed asset accounting systems. 

The Committee was also advised that anecdotal evidence that some customers believed that were not receiving the level of service they were entitled to, was a cause for concern. Efforts needed be made to obtain some evidence in order that this perception could be addressed.

The Chair of the Joint Working Party considered that all Councillors needed to understand more fully the benefits and the role undertaken by CSD. This would enable those that were dual hatted members to play a more active role in promoting CSD within their districts and boroughs. 

Decision: The Committee received the report of the Joint Working Party, but did not identify any specific areas for the Joint Working Party to add to its forward work plan.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that the Joint Working Party was addressing relevant areas.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 12.56 pm
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